
WATERBEACH PARISH COUNCIL 
 
Street Lighting Electricity  Supply - Paper for December Council meeting 
 
Background 
 
In August I explained that Cambridgeshire County Council had asked all Parish Councils to make 
arrangements to organise their own arrangements for the supply of electricity under their 
responsibility as they would be withdrawing from this.  Waterbeach Parish Council reviewed and 
agreed the inventory of 17 street lights for which the Parish Council is responsible. 
 
Street lights outside of the CCC PFI contract with Balfour Beatty (typically footpath lights and in 
sheltered housing) are on an unmetered supply and hitherto the County has paid for the supply of 
energy on the basis of an inventory of the number and type of street lights submitted by the 
parishes. They bulk-purchased energy from ESPO and on receipt of the invoice from ESPO, they 
divided up the costs according to the inventory of street lights and billed each parish accordingly. 
CCC are withdrawing from this arrangement and parishes will have to pay for the supply of energy 
separately.  
 
Work to date 
In common with many parishes, we have struggled with this. In principle parishes can purchase the 
energy from any supplier. However, in practice, since the supply is unmetered, many suppliers are 
unfamiliar with this type of supply. As a prerequisite we obtained from UK Power Networks a 
certificate of supply which enabled us to approach potential suppliers. However, we have sought 
quotes from 3 and only one (ESPO) have been able to provide this – see annex. 
 
Commentary 
 
The County Council advised us that the rate that they paid for the period October 2018-September 
2019 is 15.28p per KWh. This includes the climate change levy, but excludes VAT.  A 15% 
administration charge is then added on top of that (to cover our own time, meter administrator 
costs etc) to bring the rate to 17.57p per KWh (excluding VAT). 
 
We have 3 different MPANs (Meter Point Administrator Numbers). This is because some energy 
companies look to set up with three different MPANs (instead of just one), to make it easier to 
charge different rates for your energy usage. The actual lanterns that provide light use are on two 
different MPANs - the 'dawn to dusk' and 'dusk to dawn' ones. This means that customers pay a 
different rate for energy being used during the twilight hours, to what  is used during the night. All of 
the lanterns will be on both of these - but they cover different hours of the day. The third, the 
'continuous' MPAN, is the energy that the photocells that control the lanterns use. These draw a 
very low amount of energy 24 hours a day and detect the level of light, so they can tell the lantern 
when to switch on and off. 
 
All the amounts quoted are under the cost we are currently charged by CCC if the 15% admin fee is 
taken into account – although note that the quote is now out of date because the validity period is 
very short.   
Given the difficulties we are experiencing in obtaining further quotes, can the Council agree that we 
should enter into a contract with ESPO provided that the new quotes are within the current fee we 
are paying?  
 
Parish Clerk 


